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Are there other means by which transit systems 
could meet rapid fuel price increases without rais-
ing fares or tapping traditional subsidy sources? 
There are at least two possible sources, both de-
pendent on federal action. First, the federal 
government is currently exploring economic measures 
to alleviate the hardships caused by quickly rising 
oil prices. One possible measure is to quickly 
reduce federal income taxes by lowering withholding 
rates. Another is to provide the states with block 
grants for use as they see fit. Transit systems 
could be a likely recipient of this block grant 
support. Funding for these actions would come from 
the existing oil windfall profits tax. The second 
source could come from the sale of SPR stocks, which 
could be returned to individuals or states in the 
same manner as the revenues from the oil windfall 
profits tax. 
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Transportation Energy Contingency Planning: An Update 

Edward L. Davis 

Transportation energy contingency planning, whether 
local, state, regional, or federal, is implemented 
from a short-range, quick-response point of view. 
The measures or strategies used are designed to 
mitigate the adverse effects of abrupt energy short-
ages on the mobility of persons or goods. The short 
duration of previous energy shortages suggests that 
energy contingency plans must be constantly updated 
to provide "shelf ready" responses that can be im-
plemented in a relatively short time. For example, 
during the 1979 energy shortfall much of the crisis 
had eased before transit authorities and local gov-
ernments could implement their plans. - 

Transit authorities have taken the lead in pro-
viding coordinated responses to petroleum shortages 
caused by supply interruptions. The U.S. Department 
of Transportation (DOT) and the U.S. Department of 
Energy (DOE) have supported these initiatives by 
providing funding to various transit agencies and 
local metropolitan planning organizations to do 
detailed contingency planning. 

Since the 1973 Arab oil embargo, the United 
States has found itself vulnerable to the whims of 
unstable governments who at any moment might sud-
denly cut. back petroleum exports. This dependence 
on oil from unstable sources could place the United 
States in great jeopardy if it is not prepared to 
respond. Although about 95 percent of all urban 
areas had initiated transportation energy contin-
gency plans by 1982 (1), it has been concluded in 
several independent evaluations (2,3) that few of 
these areas have prepared plans that would be help-
ful in an energy emergency. An update of transporta-
tion contingency planning in the 3 years since the 
last crisis is provided in this paper. 

ENERGY LEGISLATION 

The Federal Energy Office was created by President 
Nixon to rid the nation of its reliance on oil im-
ports. In 1975 Congress, through the Energy Policy 
and Conservation Act (EPCA), required the President 
to submit an energy conservation contingency plan 
that would apply to all states. Rationing, petroleum 
price regulation, -and tax credit deductions were 
specifically forbidden by the act. The EPCA was 
followed in 1976 by the Federal Energy Administra-
tion's fuel rationing plan. The Power Plants and 
Industrial Fuel Act passed by Congress in 1978 was 
highlighted by an executive order to promote conser-
vation among federal agencies and their respective 
federal aid programs. 

The President received emergency allocation 
power, the most far reaching of which was gasoline 
rationing, with the passage by Congress of the Emer-
gency Energy Conservation Act of 1979 (EECA). Under 
EECA (a) the President was required to establish 
energy conservation targets for federal and state 
governments, (b) state governors were required to 
submit emergency conservation plans within 45 days 
of the publication of conservation targets, and (c) 
the President was directed to prepare a standby 
Federal Energy Conservation Plan for states whose 
plans failed to meet conservation targets. 

Many of the policies and actions of these acts 
were modified by President Reagan's executive order 
12287 (January 1981) which removed price and alloca-
tion controls on United States crude oil and refined 
petroleum products. This present federal approach 
to fuel emergency preparedness is embodied in the 
National Energy Policy Plan of July 1981 subtitled 
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Securing America's Energy Future. The major compo-
nents of this plan include: (a) reliance on market 
forces; (b) rapid growth in and use of the govern-
ment's Strategic Petroleum Reserve (SPR); (c) en-
couragement of manufacturers and utilities to stress 
dual fuel capability; (d) advanced planning to per-
mit increased domestic production; and (e) interna-
tional coordination of emergency responses. This 
plan has signaled to the nation and the world that 
the United States' approach to management of fuel 
supply emergencies will rest on free-market ap-
proaches. 

ENERGY CONTINGENCY PLANNING 

During the last two energy crises, most Americans 
encountered long lines at gasoline stations, weekend 
closings of gasoline stations, and nagging doubt 
about the availability of gasoline when making long 
trips. As a result of this heightened awareness of 
petroleum dependence, concerted efforts were made at 
the local and national levels to develop methods of 
conserving petroleum while simultaneously maintain-
ing mobility. To aid in these endeavors, several 
studies were conducted to determine how the public 
reacted during these crisis periods. 

Government agencies, following the early lead of 
cities such as Dallas and Ft. Worth, became involved 
in energy contingency planning shortly after the 
1979 shortage. The DOE, DOT, and the FHWA were the 
leading federal agencies that provided support and 
guidance for the development of plans at the local 
and state levels. 

A report issued by the DOT entitled Energy Con-
servation in Transportation (4) was prepared "to 
acquaint the. nontechnical reader with some of the 
terminology, policy issues, problems, and solutions 
that have been proposed to reduce the inefficient 
use of energy and promote conservation in transpor-
tation." In developing state and local energy con-
tingency plans (5), it has been suggested that three 
important concerns should be addressed. First, 
planning should address all aspects of a region's 
transportation needs. Second, the plan should out-
line tasks to be completed and include the individ-
uals responsible for each task. Third, provisions 
should be included in the plan for the additional 
financial resources and staff needed to support 
contingency planning and implementation. 

Transit operators took the early lead in contin-
gency planning. The American Public Transit Associa-
tion (APTA) in a study entitled, Approaches to 
Energy Contingency Planning (6) defines four roles 
of the transit operator. The operator must first be 
a service provider. In this role the operator must 
attempt to attract those individuals who use less 
fuel-efficient modes for travel and must manage the 
network to accommodate this increase in ridership. 
Second, while providing this service, it is neces-
sary for the operator to be a fuel conserver. A 
fuel management plan is therefore an essential in-
gredient of any contingency plan. In some cases, 
the operator may have to act as a service coordina-
tor, by linking conventional operations with those 
of other transit service providers. Finally, in 
many instances transit operators may, have the addi-
tional responsibility of acting as a planning insti-
gator. In this role, the operator alerts other 
public agencies, businesses, and the general public 
to the seriousness of the energy situation, as well 
as suggests methods of coping with it. 

A large number of reports have been prepared that 
outline specific actions that transit systems, as 
well as other organizations, can take in the event 
of fuel shortages. A three-part report on energy 
contingency planning has been published (5). In  

part II specific actions that can be taken to ease 
the effects of a fuel shortage are listed. These 
actions have been characterized by those responsible 
for initiating the actions. Included in the report 
are actions that can be taken by major employers, 
providers of physical infrastructure, ridesharing 
service coordinators and promoters, providers of 
auxiliary mass transportation services, and transit 
operators. In planning for contingencies, it is 
suggested that the transit agency ensure that pro-
posed actions satisfy the following objectives: 

Provide information to the public, 
Economize the use of fuel, 
Obtain sufficient fuel to sustain and expand 

the levels of service, and 
Expand the system to meet the increased de-

mand. 

Two concerns suggested by Seattle Metro (7) in 
Preparing For and Managing an Energy Crisis: A Prac-
tical Guide for Transit Operators are the need for 
additional staff and financing to operate an ex-
panded system. Two different scenarios are examined: 
(a) a step-by-step approach for developing a plan in 
advance of a crisis and (b) a bare-bones approach 
for coping with a crisis that develops without ad-
vanced planning. In Chapter II of this guidebook 
five basic steps for contingency planning are enu-
merated: (a) organize for planning; (b) collect and 
analyze background information; (c) plan the re-
sponse; (d) develop a crisis management framework; 
and (e) assemble the plan and give detailed guide-
lines for its development. In Chapter' III a frame-
work is provided for "muddling" through when caught 
unprepared in a crisis situation. 

Portions of contingency plans from two transit 
operators (Memphis and Southern California) and four 
metropolitan planning organizations [North Central 
Texas Council of Governments (COG), Puget Sound COG, 
Metropolitan Washington COG, and St. Paul Metro 
Transit Commission] are included in the DOT report 
Transportation Energy Contingency Planning: Local 
Experiences (8). This early effort was designed to 
provide model plans for use as a guide in other 
urban areas. 

A broad approach to packaging transportation 
energy conservation options that effectively meet a 
crisis is proposed by Stuart and Hocking (9). They 
summarize a planning process oriented toward clas-
sifying and packaging 75 different actions. 

A highly controversial report(2) to the Congress 
of the United States prepared by the controller 
general, U.S. General Accounting Office (GAO), ac-
centuates the nation's lack of preparedness to meet 
future gasoline shortages. Although identifying DOT 
efforts in spurring the development of transporta-
tion contingency plans, the conclusion in the report 
is that few urban areas have prepared plans that 
would be helpful. A slowdown of plan development is 
cited and new initiatives are encouraged "to spur 
urban areas to complete contingency plans and im-
prove plans already developed." Obstacles to imple-
mentation are identified even in those areas that 
have completed contingency plans. A recommendation 
of congressional action to support contingency plan-
ning includes a provision for funding these studies 
and a requirement of an approved contingency plan as 
a condition for receiving federal transportation 
assistance. 

In a companion report (3) the necessary steps are 
listed to improve the United States' preparedness to 
meet future oil import disruptions. According to 
this report, commitment, identified as the missing 
ingredient in the "recipe for oil disruption pre-
paredness," must be supplied by the federal govern- 
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ment. It is further stated in the report that pro-
grains that will yield significant be?sefits, should 
be fully developed and kept ready for use, should be 
implementable in a timely manner, should coordinate 
the action of the public and private sectors, should 
be enforceable, and should be fully tested before 
use. 

An outgrowth of the GAO report is a status report 
and assessment of implementation of energy contin-
gency plans (1). In this study 20 contingency plans 
are examined from 10 randomly selected states to 
identify aspects of a plan that would be implement-
able and effective 'at the local level. The key 
recommendation in this study is for more detailed 
implementation and preimplementation planning. 

The three-part report (5) prepared by the Massa-
chusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) is a detailed 
treatment that focuses on transit, paratransit, and 
ridesharing services. In part I general approaches 
to contingency planning at the state, regional, and 
local levels are outlined. Part II is a synopsis of 
actions that can be taken by transit operators and 
local officials to meet energy shortfalls of varying 
severity. A model case that assesses the coordina-
tion and legal agreements necessary to conduct the 
planning process is presented in part III. 

Methodol 

Energy contingency plans were requested from transit 
authorities in the 50 largest cities in the United 
States. A letter was sent to each transit system 
explaining the purpose of the study and requesting a 
copy of the system's plan and the name of a contact 
person for follow-up analysis. Where appropriate, 
metropolitan planning organizations (MPO5) were 
contacted as the lead agencies in plan preparation. 
An uneven response forced the study team to abandon 
this data collection procedure and turn to the lit-
erature to gather data on available energy contin-
gency plans. Several documents proved extremely 
informative, including the American Public Transit 
Association (APTA) 1979 Approaches to Energy Contin-
gency Planning (6), and Urban Area Transportation 
Energy Contingency Plans: Status Report and Imple-
mentation Needs by Politano and Steinmann (1). Ad-
ditional help was provided by Helen LaVance of the 
Atlanta Regional Commission, and Maxine, Marshall of 
ATE Management and Services Company of Cincinnati, 
Ohio, both of whom made available a considerable 
number of plans that they had collected. 

Thus the final sampling frame was more a frame of 
convenience or availability than any scientific data 
gathering procedure. Nonetheless, the plans as-
sembled are representative according to characteris-
tics of city size, location, modal type (bus-rail, 
bus), climate, and ridership trends (Table 1).' 

The primary objective of this study was to pro-
vide an assessment and summary of contingency plan-
ning and to make recommendations to organizations 
updating or preparing new energy contingency plans. 
To do this the study plans are evaluated according 
to a set of performance criteria, those strategies 
that emerge as the most common in the study sample 
were summarized, and summaries of five case studies 
of cities that have completed contingency plans are 
provided. 

Overall Plan Evaluation 

In its report to Congress, the GAO (3) revealed that 
even those urban areas that had completed contin-
gency plans would have difficulty responding to an 
energy shortage. Cited in the report are a lack of 
DOT guidance for preparing regional contingency 
plans, a lack of information about possible state 

Table 1. Sample contingency plans. 

Metropolitan Plan- 
Transit 	 fling Organization 	City 	State 

Atlanta Atlanta Dayton 	North Carolina 
Baltimore Buffalo Durham 
Boston Dallas-Ft. Worth Memphis 
Cincinnati Hampton St. Louis 
Cleveland Kansas City St. Paul 
Columbus Miami 
Denver New York 
Detroit Phoenix 
Garden Grove San Francisco 
Los Angeles Washington 
Long Beach 
Louisville 
Milwaukee 
Nashville 
Phoenix 
Pittsburgh 
San Bernardino 
San Diego 
St. Paul 
Santa Clara 
Seattle 
Washington 

and federal actions, and confusion about responsi-
bilities under the 1979 Emergency Conservation Act. 
Among the several GAO recommendations were: (a) the 
development of specific criteria that should be 
included in contingency plans, (b) the types of 
strategies appropriate for various levels of short-
ages, and (c) an estimate of the time necessary to 
implement various contingency actions. Additionally, 
implementation strategies and funding to support 
implementation are cited (1) as requiring more de-
tailed analysis. 

Each of the 38 plans assembled for analysis was 
evaluated against the following performance mea-
sures: equity, background analysis, implementation 
strategy, monitoring system and triggering mecha-
nism, information component plan updates, funding 
sources, and impact assessments. 

Equity of plan implementation is generally over-
looked in most previous evaluations of contingency 
planning. In the free-market environment it is 
conceivable that hardships could be disproportion-
ately imposed on the transit dependent. Opinions 
are mixed as to whether the equity impacts in an 
environment of price controls are any less threaten-
ing. The important lesson, however, is,  that equity 
impacts have not been studied and are therefore not 
understood. It is an area that requires serious 
scrutiny. Only seven of the plans evaluated included 
any mention of the equity consequences of implemen-
tation and these were generally cursory one- or 
two-line statements. 

The first step of the planning effort consists of 
collecting background data. This includes informa-
tion gained from past experiences that can be used 
to gauge magnitude, direction, and phasing of rider-
ship increases. These data can also provide an 
assessment of the transit system's capability (re-
sources and personnel) to respond to an energy emer-
gency. A complete inventory of available equipment, 
personnel, fuel, and fuel capacity is a starting 
point from which plan development can begin. On-
going and completed contingency plans should be 
reviewed to determine their applicability to the 
existing local conditions. Contacts initiated with 
major employers and with local, state, and. regional 
energy planners will help ensure that the transit 
planning effort will not conflict with energy con-
tingency planning efforts. Less than one-fourth of 
the plans reviewed provided an inventory assessment 
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and about one-half provided an assessment of •  the 
existing local conditions or a description of the 
agency's response to previous crises. 

Most of the energy contingency plans reviewed 
have detailed implementation strategies. ' However, 
those plans that have phased implementation strat-
egies designed to be carried out according to the 
level of shortage are considered to offer the best 
chance for success. In approximately 40 percent of 
the plans reviewed strategies are described without 
structuring implementation to different levels of 
shortage. 

All of the plans in the study sample include some 
type of monitoring system and triggering mechanism. 
The monitoring system includes ways of monitoring 
and forecasting gasoline supplies, ridership levels, 
and other critical indicators. These indicators are 
used as inputs into the triggering mechanism that 
establishes ranges of gasoline shortfall, ridership 
increases, information requests, and other signals 
that indicate initiation of the contingency plan. 
External information, such as gasoline supply levels 
and gasoline price increases, are other useful com-
ponents of the monitoring system. Some of the plans 
reviewed rely on either a national or a state dec-
laration of an energy emergency as the triggering 
mechanism. Reliance on these declarations is deemed 
inappropriate as the severity of the crisis would be 
at. a level to render a phased implementation im-
practical. 

It has been suggested (10) that the energy impact 
of any set of measures implemented by the transit 
industry would be minor. Most transit systems are 
already operating near capacity, especially during 
peak periods. Even if they were capable of doubling 
transit ridership the energy savings would be 
modest. Energy contingency planning can have its 
greatest impact in maintaining mobility and generat-
ing public confidence. Thus a well developed infor-
mation component to inform the public and reduce 
confusion during an emergency is vitally important. 
This component will in large measure determine the 
success of a plan during a fuel crisis. It will (a) 
inform first-time transit users of routes and sched-
ules, (b) inform all riders of service changes made 
as a result of the crisis and, (c) coordinate infor-
mation with local employers and government. 

The changing energy environment requires that 
periodic review of contingency plans and periodic 
updates be mandatory. Decontrol of petroleum and 
repeal of Special Rule No. 9, which guaranteed mass 
transit systems 100 percent of their fuel require-
ments through normal supplies or state set-asides, 
make most of the sample plans obsolete. Though 
about 50 percent of the plans called for annual or 
periodic review, only about one-half this number 
actually had been updated. 

The demand for increased levels of public transit 
service to handle the surge of riders during a fuel 
shortage burdens systems already struggling to main-
tain normal operations with increased operating 
costs. The additional strain caused by the prob-
ability of higher fuel costs mandates that at the 
least some estimate be made of implementation costs. 
Additionally, identification of funding sources 
before a shortage occurs would increase the chances 
of successful implementation. In 18 of the sample 
plans implementation costs are either directly or 
indirectly estimated. These estimates range from 
detailed cost analyses (e.g., Washington, D.C.) for 
each strategy to gross estimates of operating a 
reserve fleet (Los Angeles). Of the 18 plans only 4 
contain anj discussion of funding sources. The 
general assumption is that during an emergency the 
transit agencies or local or state government will 

do whatever is necessary to secure funding to pro-
vide implementation. 

Finally, an impact assessment, designed to mea-
sure energy savings as well as the impact on mobil-
ity, should be included in the contingency plan. As 
a part of this assessment, legal and administrative 
barriers to implementation should be analyzed. 

POTENTIAL CONTINGENCY STRATEGIES 

The implementation of any energy contingency action 
has one or more of four objectives: (a) to reduce 
energy use by encouraging a switch to more fuel-ef-
ficient transportation modes, (b) to provide a means 
of maintaining mobility, (c) to inform the public of 
available fuel supplies or means of travel, and (d) 
to improve fuel supply availability. 

Although a single set of strategies to be uni-
versally applied is nonexistent, this study clearly 
shows the existence of a basic group of strategies 
that should be considered by any area undertaking 
the development of an energy contingency plan. The 
final options chosen will, of course, depend on an 
area's particular set of circumstances, including 
political and social characteristics, travel pat-
terns, fuel use, and demographics. The transit 
agencies' size, complexity, and operating conditions 
also will have a significant impact on the measures 
adopted. 

A group of 110 strategies was compiled from the 
contingency plans comprising the study sample. Four-
teen of these strategies were recommended by 10 or 
more of the plans evaluated. 

No. of Plans 
Recommending 

Strategy Strategy 
Provide information outlets 25 
Park-n-ride 22 
Alternative work hours 22 
Monitor ridership 18 
Reserve fleet 18 
Reduced stops 14 
Recruitment and training 14 
Expand storagecapacity 13 
Ridesharing 12 
High-occupancy vehicle lanes 11 
Fill excess capacity 10 
Lease equipment from private 
carriers 10 

School bus use 10 
Peak-period fare increase 10 

Table 2 summarizes the assessment of these 14 
strategies by using performance measures compiled 
from the criteria established by each individual 
plan. Two or more categories indicated within a 
single performance measure denotes that an equal 
number of plans fall within this category. For 
example, the number of plans reporting no major 
barriers for implementing park-n-ride was the same 
as those reporting required changes in statutes or 
regulations. Note that Table 2 is merely a summary 
of analyses performed by the developers of the plan. 

Based on this summary, it can be concluded that 
park-n-ride, alternative work scheduling, and ride-
sharing are all moderately effective, whereas re-
serve fleet, information outlets, and filling excess 
capacity are potentially highly effective contin-
gency measures. 

Although the data in Table 2 suggest that four 
strategies will have a negative impact on the tran-
sit dependent, the small number of plans actually 
evaluating this impact renders equity analysis in- 
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Table 2. Assessment of strategies from contingency plans in the study sample. 

Preimplementation Activities 	 Contribution to Maintaining Mobility 	Demand-Restraint 
Potential 

More than 6 	Up to No Action 	Major 	Mild 	None or Possible 
Strategy 	 mo. Lead Time 6 mo. Necessary 	Positive 	Negative Minor Negative 	Low 	Medium 	High 

Provide or expand park-n-ride facilities X 	 X X 
Alternative work schedules X 	X X 
Marketing and passenger information . 	X X 
Monitoring 
Reserve fleet X 	 X 	X X 
Reduce stops - X 
Recruitment and training 
Increase storage capacity 
Ridesharing 
HOV lanes 
School bus use X 	- - 
Fill excess capacity X 
Lease equipment from private carriers 
Institute peak period fare increase 

Table 2. (continued) 

Funding 
Public Acceptability 

Outside 
Implementation Time Likely to 	Acceptable Demonstrated Funding Outside Additional Funding 

be Widely 	Only as Last 	Potentially to be Not Funding Required but within 
Strategy 6 mo. 	3 mo. I mo. Opposed 	Resort 	Acceptable Acceptable Available Available Agency Capability 

Provide or expand park-n-ride X X 
facilities 

Alternative work schedules X X 
Marketing and passenger X X X X 
information 

Monitoring X x 
Reserve fleet X X X 
Reduce stops X X x 
Recruitment and training X 
Increase storage capacity 
Ridesharing X X X 
HOV lanes X 
School bus use X 
Fill excess capacity X 
Lease equipment from 
private carriers 

Institute peak period fare 
increase 

Table 2. (continued) 

- 

Strategy 

No Additional 
Funding 
Required 

Equity Considerations 

Negative 	Impact 
Impact 	All 

Not 	on Transit 	Riders 
Applicable 	Dept. 	Equally 

Institutional Legal Barriers 

Difficult 	Changea in 
Barriers 	Statutes or 
to 	 Regulations 
Overcome 	Required 

No 
Major 
Barriers 

Potential Effectiveness 

Highly 	Moderately 	Not 
Effective 	Effective 	Effective 

Provide or expand park-n- X X X X X 
ride facilities 

Alternative work schedules X X X X 
Marketing and passenger X X 

information 
Monitoring X X 
Reserve fleet S  x X X 
Reduce stops - 	X 
Recruitment and training X 
Increase storage capacity 
Ridesharing X X X 
HOV lanes X 
School bus use 
Fill excess capacity X X X 
Lease equipment from X 
private carriers 

Institute peak period X 
fare increase 
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conclusive. This important question warrants more 
attention in future studies or updates. 

No firm conclusion can be drawn concerning fund-
ing. The individual characteristics of each transit 
authority makes drawing any inference risky. of the 
few strategies being evaluated on their acceptabil-
ity to the public, only one, reduced stops, is 
likely to be widely opposed. Most of the strategies 
can be implemented within 3 months, have a medium 
demand-restraint potential (or minor energy sav-
ings), and offer a mildly positive contribution to 
maintained mobility. 

Q. 
CASE STUDIES 

Five areas--Atlanta, Baltimore, Cincinnati, Dallas-
Ft. Worth, and Washington, D.C.--provide case 
studies of contingency planning 3 years after the 
1979 energy crisis. A brief description of the 
contingency plans from each city and updates of the 
contingency planning efforts for each region are 
presented in the following sections. 

Atlanta 

The Atlanta Regional Commission (ARC) is the lead 
agency for regional energy contingency planning. 
However, the Metropolitan Atlanta Rapid Transit 
Authority (MARTA), as the leading transit provider, 
played a significant role in developing the contin-
gency plan. The areawide Petroleum Contingency Plan 
(PCP) was adopted in 1981 and recommends a two-
tiered implementation policy. On declaration of an 
energy emergency by the governor, a special Energy 
Task Force is activated to coordinate plan implemen-
tation. 

Tier 1 consists of those strategies that are 
implemented immediately after the declaration and 
include alternative work scheduling, emergency in-
formation, and eight measures by MARTA to improve 
service. Continued deterioration of fuel supplies 
and ineffectual results from tier 1 strategies trig-
gers implementation of tier 2, which makes mandatory 
several of the measures in tier 1 and institutes 
adjusted bus schedules and employer ridesharing 
programs. Most of the measures in tier 2 require 
extensive coordination with local employers and 
local officials. 

Much of the PCP is predicated on the assumption 
of adequate diesel fuel supplies. with the repeal 
of Special Rule No. 9, it would appear that a 
thorough review and modification of the MARTA por-
tion of the plan is in order. At this writing, no 
formal review had been undertaken by MARTA and none 
was scheduled through 1983. Funding continues to be 
a major hindrance to energy contingency planning in 
Atlanta. Responsibility for energy contingency 
planning at MARTA is all but defunct. ARC continues 
to provide the monitoring function and serves as the 
region's overall energy coordinator. 

Baltimore 

Baltimore's Mass Transit Administration (MTA) ini-
tiated its Petroleum Shortage Contingency Plan in 
April 1979. The plan begins with a review of the 
area's response to the 1973-1974 and 1979 energy 
crises and concludes with options to be implemented 
during future fuel shortages. The measures adopted 
are designed to increase capacity and operating 
efficiency and are largely implementable within 
MTA's resources. 

A two-phased approach is outlined. Phase 1 in-
cludes options designed to increase capacity such as  

changing the loading standards. Phase 2 (strategies 
requiring cooperation of others) options include 
acting as a service broker and staggered work hours. 
Actions are also identified to respond to diesel 
fuel shortages and curtailments. Expansion of fuel 
storage capacity and fuel conservation efforts com-
prise this portion of the MTA plan. 

Because the MTA plan focuses on measures that are 
implementab].e by using only MTA resources, candidate 
measures were severely constrained by personnel and 
equipment resources and union regulations. The plan 
calls for annual updates to meet the ever-changing 
conditions of both transit operations and community 
patterns in the metropolitan area. No update oc-
curred in 1982 and no current schedule exists for an 
update. Contingency planning at MTA is currently 
the responsibility of Steve Alwell. An indication 
of the lack of urgency attached to contingency plan-
ning is reflected in a reduction of Alwell's efforts 
from approximately 80 percent of his time before May 
1982 to the current rate of 0 percent. 

Perhaps the most significant portion of the MTA 
contingency plan is the response to diesel fuel 
shortage. The Kirk storage tank has been completed 
and currently there are plans to store a 10-day 
supply of fuel at Baltimore/Washington International 
airport. Additionally an 80,000-gallon tank is 
planned for the new MTA maintenance facility. Fi-
nally, efforts to ensure the availability of diesel 
fuel on a priority basis will rely on the Maryland 
set-aside program. 

Cincinnati 

The Southwest Ohio Regional Transit Authority 
(SORTA) Energy Shortage Contingency Plan was com-
pleted April 9, 1980, by the Queen City Metro Energy 
Task Force with funding from UMTA. With the expecta-
tion of shortfalls similar to the 1973-1974 short-
fall (7 to 15 percent), the SORTA plan addresses two 
concerns to accommodate the expected increase in 
transit ridership; 

How to add service so that additional demand 
is met, and 

How to add service within resource con-
straints. 

Divided into four elements--SORTA fuel management, 
accommodation of public demand, the implementation 
process, and longer range energy planning--the plan 
depends on an emergency information system (EIS) to 
monitor fuel supply and ridership trends and to 
automatically trigger implementation. 

Like the Baltimore MTA, SORTA will depend on 
service modification measures largely within its own 
resources to mitigate the adverse impact of a fuel 
shortage. The plan analyzes three scenarios: 

Scenario A: In the short run, no additional re-
sources available; 

Scenario B: In the intermediate run, additional 
funding could be available, but not additional 
equipment and manpower; and 

Scenario C: In the long run, additional funding, 
manpower, and equipment could be available; re-
sponses are tailored accordingly. 

Funding, the most crucial resource in the SORTA 
plan, was analyzed with rather gloomy results. The 
plan projected additional funding to be available in 
1 or 2 years from a 1 percent countywide sales tax; 
however, the sales tax bill was defeated in Septem-
ber 1980. This lack of funding has seriously ham- 
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pered SORTA'S efforts in completing its preimplemen-
tatiOn tasks. The EIS system has not been put in 
place, emergency funding agreements have not been 
worked out, and negotiated staggered work hours with 
employees in the region is not being pursued. Sev-
eral service mddifications designed to save fuel 
have been completed; for example, reduced idling, 
reduced relief miles, reduced road calls, and re-
duced operating training miles. Also, the reserve 
fleet has been expanded and new storage tanks have 
been constructed. 

Dallas-Ft. Worth 

The North Central Texas Council of Governments 
(NCTCOG) prepared its plan in response to the 1973-
1974 Arab oil embargo. Although this shortage had a 
minor impact on Dallas-Ft. Worth, early in 1975 
planners began assembling actions to prepare for 
future shortages. NCTCOG completed this effort in 
1977 when the Regional Transportation Council 
adopted its regional transportation energy contin-
gency plan. This prototype study was multimodal and 
regional and became the model for many of the plans 
that were completed by other regions in 1979. How-
ever, reevaluation of the NCTCOG plan (8) suggests 
that a more narrow and local emphasis would improve 
chances of implementation. 

As one of the few regions where a study was com-
pleted before the 1979 fuel shortage, it was hoped 
that Dallas-Ft. Worth would provide a case study of 
the performance of an energy contingency plan during 
an actual fuel shortage. Unfortunately, poor inter-
agency coordination prevented any broad implementa-
tion of the plan. of course, several of the transit-
related options that had already been implemented 
provided some relief in ameliorating the impact of 
the shortage. But the inability of NCTCOG to secure 
agreements and support among the businesses and 
local governments involved substantially lessened 
the impact of the plan's response to the 1979 fuel 
shortage. The shortage, however, highlighted the 
importance of developing implementation authority 
and responsibility before an emergency. It supports 
the warning that completed plans are no guarantee of 
implementable plans. 

The Dallas-Ft. Worth plan was developed with a 
3-year time horizon. It is composed of strategies 
that can be implemented within 3 months and encour-
ages actions that are voluntary rather than manda-
tory. It strongly focuses on the use of taxis and 
school buses to supplement the ability of the tran-
sit authority to maintain mobility. Many technical 
and legislative problems confronted those charged 
with designing an implementation plan that included 
the use of school buses. Although some of the tech-
nical details (farebox, entrance and exit) have not 
been worked out, state laws were changed to allow 
the use of school buses for mass transit. Route 
taxi demonstrations (11) have also been carried out 
as a means of supplementing suburban mobility. 

Twenty-three energy coordinators were appointed 
with terms that ran through 1981. These coordinators 
are now inactive, but they could be recalled if 
needed. Though these coordinators were supposedly 
given a full range of power and authority, events of 
1979 did not prove that this power and authority 
actually existed. 

Since adoption of the plan, there has been a 
whole range of changing regulations that affect the 
response to a fuel shortage. The NCTCOG budget, 
however, does not allow for an update of its origi-
nal plan. Thus, according to its own time schedule 
the present regional plan is 2 years out of date. 

Washington, D.C. 

in early spring 1979" planners at the Washington 
Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (WMATA) pre-
dicted a petroleum shortage during the latter part 
or May. This prophetic prediction came true during 
the Memorial Day weekend when the region experienced 
about a 15 percent shortfall which lasted approxi-
mately 3 to 4 weeks. Although internal planning was 
underway at WMATA, the Metropolitan Washington Coun-
cil of Governments (COG) called a "summit meeting" 
in June 1979 of all parties involved in energy plan-
ning. COG has since become the designated energy 
coordinating agency in Metropolitan Washington. 

When discussing transportation planning in Wash-
ington it is important to remember that the transit 
authority provides service across three major juris-
dictional boundaries: Maryland, Virginia, and the 
District of Columbia. It also provides service to 
seven local governments: Loudoun, Fairfax, Arling-
ton, and Prince William Counties in Virginia; Mont-
gomery and Prince George's Counties in Maryland; and 
the city of Washington. The political sensitivity 
of operating in such an environment places immense 
constraints on planning and implementing policies 
designed to provide mobility, especially during a 
crisis situation. 

WMATA's Gasoline Shortage Contingency Plan, 
adopted by the board before the 1979 fuel shortage, 
develops incremental costs for added service and 
explores the probability of gasoline availability 
constraints in Metropolitan Washington. Highlights 
of the plan include 

A proposed retention of 257 buses for a stra-
tegic reserve; 

An analysis of the time lag in establishing a 
contingency capability, as well as the cost in-
volved. Recruitment and training of operator and 
maintenance personnel and the rehabilitation of old 

buses; and 
Staggered work hours, especially the work 

hours of the nonfederal workforce. 

A recommendation to initiate metrorail service on 
Sunday was also included in the plan. This recom-
mendation was implemented in 1979. 

The WMATA task force created in 1919 recognized 
lead time and front-end funding to meet contingency 
needs as key issues for the success of its gasoline 
shortage plan. Unfortunately, this recognition has 
not led to the detailed precrisis planning that 
would be necessary to insure effective implementa-
tion. WMATA, like most transit systems, is finding 
it difficult to maintain normal operations and 
simply does not have the resources to commit to 

contingency planning. 
The future, therefore, does not appear promising 

for WMATA. If an energy emergency were to occur 
today, the ability of the transit authority to re-
spond would beno greater than it was in 1979. The 
original plan was designed mainly to activate the 
reserve fleet. This has become a moot point as the 
reserve . fleet has practically disappeared. 	The 
system could provide, extra service during the day 
but cannot currently meet peak-service requirements. 
Increased rail service after 1984 will provide re-
liéf to prevent overburdening the system as ex-

perienced in 1979. 
Currently responsibility for energy contingency 

planning at WMATA is in the Office of Public Service 
and Bus Services Purchasing in cooperation with 
COG. The 1979 plan was developed as input to the 
Metropolitan Washington Energy Conservation and 
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Management Plan approved in May 1979. WMATA has not 
updated nor does it currently have intentions to 
update its plan. The COG plan was updated in Novem-
ber 1981 but no future update is scheduled. 

WMATA has no specific energy contingency fund, 
but because of fuel purchasing agreements that guar- 
antee fixed prices during the year, the authority 
has an excess in its regular budget that could be 
used. Local jurisdictions have not been asked to 
provide funding. Preimplementation planning and 
agreements to facilitate effective implementation 
have essentially not been done. 

Initial efforts of the COG energy program focused 
on intergovernmental coordination to deal with 
existing and anticipated shortages of gasoline, 
natural gas, and electricity. To the general public, 
the most visable evidence of COG's work was the 
implementation of the odd-even gasoline sales pro-
gram in 1979. The full plan contained 13 measures 
designed to conserve energy and to provide necessary 
levels of transportation services and related com-
munity assistance to minimize disruption of life-
styles and the region's economy. Ridesharing offers 
the greatest potential for fuel savings; COG's ride-
sharing program is ongoing and has an operational 
computer matching capability. Flextime, especially 
among nongovernmental agencies, continues to be a 
priority measure. However, little has been resolved 
in terms of formal agreements. Resources (time and 
money) are the chief obstacles facing planners at 
COG. The lack of a primary data base and methods to 
monitor shortages are also of concern to energy 
planners at COG. 

Two measures have been terminated: the state fuel 
set-aside program and commercial parking rates for 
government and private sector employees. However, 
the state of Maryland is trying to revive the set-
aside program with legislation soon to be proposed 
in the Maryland legislature. 

COG included in its 1981 plan a flag system, a 
priority gasoline assistance program for vanpools, 
and an expanded public education program. The pur-
pose of the flag system is to reduce the waste of 
gasoline while motorists search for open service 
stations. Most of the region's 1,500 plus retailers 
still have flags from the 1979 crisis. Red indicates 
no gasoline available; yellow indicates that the 
station is open only for repair service or for spe-
cific categories of gasoline customers (handicapped 
persons, vanpools, contract customers), and green 
indicates that fuel is available and pumping. Imple-
mentation of the flag system requires an intensive 
public education program. 

SUMMARY 

The flurry of activity in energy contingency plan-
ning during 1979 and 1980 has subsided as a result 
of conservation efforts and the current abundance of 
petroleum products. Transit authorities and metro-
politan planning organizations have turned their 
attention to other pressing problems and the states 
are now the more active energy contingency planners. 
This almost total lack of emphasis on contingency 
planning supports the contention of Congress that 
the United States is ill-prepared to respond to 
future energy shortages. 

Most energy contingency plans were completed when 
controls and allocation schemes were in effect. The 
present federal approach to energy preparedness 
rests on free-market approaches that require at the 
least reevaluation and updating of these plans if 
not making them completely obsolete. For the most  

part, lack of funding or lack of commitment has 
prevented these plans from being updated. 

Funding for planning and implementation continues 
to be a major hindrance to furthering the initia-
tives developed in 1979 and 1980. Few of the 38 
plans evaluated in this study have provisions for 
funding the implementation phase. These plans also 
lack any detailed evaluation of the equity impacts 
of the various measures they propose. 

Fourteen strategies emerge, from the list of 100 
options that were suggested by the sample plans, as 
showing the most promise of being effective when 
measured by a set of criteria that include equity 
considerations, public acceptability, institutional 
and legal barriers, implementation costs and time, 
contribution to reduction in energy use, contribu-
tion to maintaining mobility, and potential effec-
tiveness. These strategies include: 

Provide information, 
Park-n-ride, 
Alternative work hours, 
Monitor ridership, 
Reserve fleet, 
Reduce stops, 
Recruitment and training, 
Expand storage capacity, 
Ridesharing, 
High-occupancy vehicle lanes, 
Fill excess capacity, 
Lease equipment from private carrier, 
School bus use, and 
Peak-period fare increase. 

Five case studies--Atlanta, Baltimore, Cincin-
nati, Dallas-Ft. Worth, and Washington, D.C.--high-
light the differences and similarities of various 
responses to a fuel shortage. 

In this study the preceding 14 strategies are 
recommended as a starting point for any region plan-
ning or revising its energy contingency plan. A 
phased- implementation approach with measures tied to 
different levels of shortage is also suggested, as 
more stringent measures can be implemented as the 
shortage worsens. 

Finally, new efforts are needed to spur contin-
gency planning. Simply having a plan is not enough; 
the plan should be shelf ready to facilitate timely 
implementation. Out-of-date plans may be worse than 
no plans at all. 
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